APPROVED 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

February 17, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, February 17, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Steve Ober and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment









  1.1 Karen Ober – The BOS presented Karen Ober with a plaque, thanking her for all of the volunteer hours she committed to set up the Town’s Food Pantry.  The BOS stated Mrs. Ober has provided a very valuable service to the Town and they are very grateful.   


2.0 Bill Cutillo Re: Upper Bay Road – Bill Cutillo and Doug Cutillo were present. Mr. Cutillo stated ten years ago, the reconstruction of Steele Hill Road was started as a joint venture between the State, the Town and himself. Mr. Cutillo stated there were discussions that took place that the work would continue to Route #3 but nothing has taken place. Mr. Cutillo stated Piscapo did some work on the roads four years ago but the work was a band-aid. Mr. Cutillo informed the BOS that the impact on him is $200K in property taxes, $250K in business taxes (BET, BPT and M&R) and $600K in wages to Sanbornton residents. Mr. Cutillo stated at this point, he has done everything to cooperate and assist but now he has been told the stretch of road from the Church to Collieson will not be getting done, which he feels in unacceptable. Mr. Cutillo noted the prospects that come to Steele Hill resort, stimulate the local economy and asked the Board of they would want to drive to the resort in a mini-van with their families.  Mr. Cutillo urged the Board to fix Upper Bay Road and asked if there was a game plan because he is looking in to some options. Mr. Cutillo noted he understands it is a tough year but the Board needs to understand what is going to happen to his business.  Selectman Ober noted the Town does have a schedule for its roads but the State said they would not fund the project until Hunkins Pond Road was finished.  Chair Livernois stated there is $300K in the budget but that may not be enough.  Jim Bouchard was asked to join the discussion.  Mr. Bouchard stated there is 3,100 feet of road from the Church to Steele Hill and the 2006 work that was done by Piscapo was a band-aid.  Mr. Bouchard noted that there is no drainage on the right hand side of the road, due to some rock walls and the road cannot be widened.  Mr. Bouchard stated after the road was engineered the total was approximately $700K.  Mr. Bouchard noted the State’s Municipal Highway fund is 2.5 million dollars for the entire State.  Mr. Cutillo stated now is the best time to contract for roadwork, contractors are looking for jobs and the prices are the best they have been in 5-6 years. Chairman Livernois stated Mr. Cutillo knows how the system works and there will not be any funding until after Town Meeting.  Mr. Bouchard noted that he couldn’t be hired until after the State approves the contract and the work Upper Bay Road has been discussed.  Mr. Cutillo urged the Board to take charge and get reimbursed by the State after the project has been completed because the State has no funding and do not care unless its a numbered road. Mr. Bouchard provided Mr. Cutillo with an explanation of the road construction process and noted the Town could draft a warrant article to do Upper Bay Road.  Chair Livernois stated the Town could fund the project but the Board has been trying to leverage the State’s 2/3rd funding. Mr. Cutillo stated so much time has lapsed, he doesn’t believe repairs will ever happen and if the Town is being road blocked by the State then their funding is fictitious. Doctor Martin Merry, husband of Representative Liz Merry, noted the Town could seek connections with the State.  Chair Livernois and Mr. Cutillo replied they have both been to the State House.  Chair Livernois noted the State has committed to help repair the Town’s roads but then give the roads back to the Town. Mr. Cutillo stated it seems the State’s method is not a viable solution and the road is a real issue that is hurting his business. Selectman Nickerson stated he feels the Board needs to be fair to the taxpayers and not create a tax burden because he has seen people in Town losing their homes.  Mr. Cutillo replied on top of the mortgage payments, people are getting their cars fixed and he understands but the roads are not getting any better.  Doug Cutillo noted that we are in a recession and the Bond’s rates should be very low and the project’s costs (on average 12% annually) will escalate every year the Town does not act on the issue. Bill Cutillo asked if the estimated $750K to reconstruct Upper Bay Road would be done to State Standards and Mr. Bouchard replied yes.  Mr. Bouchard noted the bids to repair Hunkins Pond Road were low.  Chair Livernois stated if the Town were to enter in to a $3 million dollar bond, it would cost +/- .75 cents per thousand for the bond over a ten-year period.  The Board thanked Bill and Doug Cutillo for their comments.   








3.0 Jim Bouchard Re: Y Project – Mr. Bouchard provided the Board with an estimate of costs for Upper Bay Road totaling $678,823 dollars and the Board reviewed draft plans.  Chair Livernois stated two bonds would be needed, one for the Town Garage and one for the Town’s roads. TA Veloski noted the Town’s overall budget would go from a five million dollar budget to an eight million dollar budget. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to put together a Warrant Article for road repairs from Steele Hill to Lower Bay Road. Chair Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 









4.0 Bill Tobin Re: Access to land behind the Town Hall 
- Mr. Tobin stated he needs a 15” or 12” culvert that will be put approximately 4-feet down, two ten wheeler loads of gravel and he will supply the excavation equipment & time free of charge.  Mr. Tobin noted the access road would be 12-feet wide with a slope on either side.  Mr. Tobin stated there would be some lumber available to whomever can pick it up and work would start in the spring. Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Bill Tobin and the Old Home Day Committee to create an entryway in to the Town field. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  







5.0 Conservation Commission Re: Earth Day plan – Postponed until next week.  


6.0 Recreation Commission Re: Warrant Article for Town Park improvements – Heather Goodwin and Tracy Wood were present.  The BOS reviewed a warrant article in the amount of $98,842 dollars.  Chair Livernois stated he is favor of the warrant article’s principle.  Ms. Goodwin stated the improvements would be made to the parking lot’s access for safety purposes
 and some site work.  Ms. Goodwin noted the estimate is from Lepene Engineering. Selectman Nickerson questioned the timing of the Recreation Commission’s warrant article, due to what the Town is facing with their roads. Ms. Goodwin feels it is the Commission’s responsibility to put forward the article, knowing what they know.  Selectman Ober stated he is not in favor of this project this year.  Chair Livernois stated the Recreation Commission could make the Warrant Article a petition or the Budget Committee could vote to put it forward.  TA Veloski noted the last day to present petition Warrant Articles to the BOS is April 6th.  Ms. Wood informed the BOS that they are holding an informational meeting on March 9th @ 7:00 p.m. at the Library.  

7.0 Department of Public Works – Director Thayer provided the BOS with a one-year Solid Waste Contract at $48 a ton, which is $1,500 dollar difference but allows for the Town to opt out after a year.  The BOS reviewed the contract.  Chair Livernois made a motion to enter a one-year contract with Bestway for hauling. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Director Thayer reported that Shute Hill Bridge has been completed and he is working on the RFP for the Plummer Hill Bridge. Director Thayer stated he would like to advertise for a Transfer Station Attendant’s position and the BOS agreed.   












  







8.0 Old Business









  8.1 Budget – TA Veloski stated there $100K less in taxes to be raised but the budget would be increased by $400K, if the bond Warrant Articles pass. Chair Livernois stated he thinks the voters would understand.  








  



 








 
9.0 New Business 









  9.1
Shooting Range – Selectman Nickerson stated he has discussed the shooting range with the NH DES and the $15K estimate is okay for now.  Selectman Nickerson stated eight wells need to be dug, more lead testing will take place and it will take up to nine months before the report is even reviewed. Selectman Nickerson noted the contaminated dirt would need to be brought to a solid waste facility and the ground would be chemically treated, to keep the lead from seeping any further. 















10.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time. 




11.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, February 10, 2010. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of February 10, 2010 without corrections.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.













     
12.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.










13.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – See chart below. 




	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	20.041.000
	Den Brae, Golf Course
	Timber Intent 
	Approved


14.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.





        













 

15.0 Town Administrator’s Report 







15.1 School Board Re: ARRA funding for winterization of schools – Under advisement.  










 

16.0 Selectmen’s Reports
- None at this time. 














17.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 24, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:51 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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